
  
 
PERFORMANCE AND INFRASTRUCTURE COMMITTEE MINUTES 

 

9 JANUARY 2020 AT 14.00 AM TO 16.00 PM 

 

BOURNEMOUTH UNIVERSITY, TALBOT CAMPUS, FERN BARROW, POOLE  

 

MINUTES 

 

Committee Attendees: 

 

Nicola Newman (NN) 

Cllr Vikki Slade (VS) 

Cllr Spencer Flower (SF) 

Dr Phil Richardson (PR) 

Luke Rake (LR) 

 

Also Present: 

 

Martina Hanulova (MH)  

David Lawrence (DL) 

Rosie Macnamara (RM) 

David Walsh (DW) – Agenda item #4 only 

 

Apologies: 

 

Jim Stewart (JS) 

Lorna Carver (LC) 



  
 
 

Item Apologies and declarations of interest  Action 

1. Apologies were received for:  Jim Stewart and Lorna Carver.  

 

Declarations of interest were received for Cllr Vikki Slade (VS) for projects in the 

agenda items #3 and Cllr Spencer Flower (SF) for projects in the agenda item 

#3 and 4.  

 

 

Item Minutes and actions from previous meeting Action 

2. NN chaired the meeting as Deputy Chair. 

 

Minutes from last meeting were approved.  

 

DL indicated that he is in discussions with the Chamber on putting forward a 

member to represent business interests.   

 

 

 

 

 

Dorset LEP 

Item  Growth Deal Update   Action  

3. MH provided an overview of Growth Deal programme delivery and highlighted 

projects at red/ amber risk.  

 

Action: The committee recommended to Dorset LEP management to prepare 

a profile of forecast expenditures through the end of the programme in March 

2021 for the next Committee meeting in March 2020.  

 

Action: The Committee also recommended including the requirement of risk 

profiling and risk assessment in all future funding agreements to ensure effective 

risk management of Growth Deal funding.   

 

To mitigate the potential underspend at the end of the Growth Deal 

Programme in March 2021, the Committee discussed the option of over-

allocation to projects identified through the pipeline process to alleviate the 

issues around underspend at the end of the Growth Deal funding period. 

 

RED RISK PROJECTS 

 

Holes Bay Project 

VS provided an update on progress on the project. The Council put forward an 

offer to the land owners which was rejected. They have made a counter-offer 

and a meeting is schedule for 10th January to conclude the negotiations.  The 

Council is committed to complete the Full Business Case in time for the LEP 

Board meeting on 28 January 2020, and the Committee members 

acknowledged that a final decision on the project will be made then.   

 

The Committee appreciated the Council’s commitment to the project and 

assurance that the FBC will be completed for the identified deadline of 14th 

January.  

 

Recommendation to the LEP Board:  

Subject to successful completion of due diligence and VfM assessment by the 

Accountable Body, Dorset LEP Board approves the Holes Bay project for 

funding.  

 

If the project fails due diligence or the business case is not finalised prior to the 

January meeting, it is recommended that the LEP Board reallocates the 
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funding to the shortlisted pipeline projects. 

 

FWP (A348-A3049) Corridor 

VS indicated that following the independent assessor’s recommendation not to 

progress the project to the next level of due diligence, the project team is 

currently responding to the two main recommendations of the independent 

assessors with a view to re-submit a revised OBC for approval to the LEP Board 

in January 2020.    

 

BCP is working with Dorset Council’s modelling team to undertake an 

economic appraisal of ID014 (Ringwood Road/Seaview Jct). The outcome of 

this, and the associated Benefit Cost Ratio (BCR) value, will determine if they 

include or remove this particular intervention from the revised OBC. They are 

also removing optimism bias from the financial costs as per recommendation 

from the independent assessors.  

 

VS emphasised that BCP Council are highly committed to delivering this 

scheme. 

 

Recommendation to the LEP Board:  

Subject to successful completion of due diligence and VfM assessment by the 

Accountable Body, Dorset LEP Board approves the FWP project for funding.  

 

Wessex Fields 

MH indicated that a change request for an additional funding of circa 

£784,000 will be submitted to the Board meeting in January in order for the 

project to deliver outputs and outcomes agreed through the Grant Agreement 

signed in November 2019. Over the course of the scheme the costs have risen 

from £8m to £12m due to the considerable delays to the programme, the 

extensive planning application process and sensitivities surrounding the 

scheme. The change request suggests to the Board that the funding gap is 

taken from the savings of £950,000 from the Cooper Dean Widening scheme – 

to be completed early January 2020 - a road infrastructure project adjacent to 

Wessex Fields.  

 

Recommendation to the LEP Board:  

Dorset LEP Board considers the change request and the reallocation of funding 

within the existing project due to the risks of non-delivery of the outcomes as 

stipulated in the Wessex Fields funding agreement.  

 

The Committee requested that the process of decision-making for the 

reallocation of funding is transparent and in line with the Dorset LEP Assurance 

Framework.  

 

Boundary Roundabout 

In October 2019, Dorset LEP Board approved a change request to reallocate 

funding of £500,000 from the A348 Programme to the Boundary Roundabout 

project to allow objectives to be realised. To reflect the additional funding and 

changes to the project since the completion of the original FBC in May 2019, 

BCP will amend the Full Business Case (FBC) to be submitted to the LEP Board in 

January 2020 for approval.  

 

VS indicated that the project team are keen to start the works due to the fact 

that it is nesting season and the risks of non-deliverability of the scheme, and 

that they will comply with Dorset LEP’s due diligence requirements and 

timescales.  

 



  
 

Recommendation to the LEP Board:  

Subject to successful completion of due diligence and confirmation of Value 

for Money by Section 151 Officer, Dorset LEP Board approves the Boundary 

Roundabout project to progress from due diligence to grant agreement. 

 

AMBER RISK PROJECTS 

 

Gillingham Growth 

The Gillingham Growth project is estimated to realise savings of £269,723. Dorset 

Council is proposing to reallocate £240,000 of this amount towards additional 

improvements at the Le Neubourg Way Waitrose Junction, which is within the 

Sustainable Transport Scheme programme. Dorset Council will submit a change 

request for the improvement to be included within the Gillingham Growth Deal 

funding.  

 

Recommendation for the LEP Board:  

The LEP Board consider the Change Request at the Board meeting in January 

2020 and makes a decision on whether the savings are reinvested within the 

Gillingham Growth project or one of the existing projects within the pipeline. 

 

The Committee requested that the process of decision-making for the 

reallocation of funding is transparent and in line with the Dorset LEP Assurance 

Framework.  In addition, the Committee requested more information on what 

the risks are in not delivering the additional funding on the outcomes stipulated 

within the existing grant agreement for the Gillingham project. 

 

AUB Innovation Studio – Change Request 

 

Arts University Bournemouth submitted a change request to extend their 

funding agreement (currently ending on 31 March 2020) to September 2020.   

 

Decision:  

The committee approved the change request to extend the funding 

agreement to September 2020.   

 

Item Dorset Innovation Park update  Action  

4 
DW gave an update to the project, particularly highlighting the commitment 

by Dorset Council to deliver the Full Business Case to Dorset LEP Board in March 

in line with the following timelines:  

 

 Design and feasibility - January 2020 

 Agreed commercial arrangement for the MoD funding – January 2020 

 Full Business Case presented to Dorset LEP – March 2020 

 Approval from Dorset Council and MoD – March/April 2020 

 Tender for the building – April 2020 

 Submit application for the LDO pre commencement application – May 

2020 

 Work start on site – June 2020 

 Completion of works – July 2020.   

 

Recommendation:  

The committee members requested that an update on this project is provided 

at the next Board meeting.  

 

The Committee members recommended exploring alternative options to 

secure and de-risk the MOD funding prior to the Board meeting in January. 

 



  
 

Also, it has been proposed to hold a three-party meeting between MOD, 

Dorset LEP and Dorset Council.  

 

Item Growing Places Fund update   

5 
MH provided an update on the current GPF projects and those in due 

diligence. The following decisions were made by the Committee.  

 

Canford Renewable Energy  

MH provided a brief updated on the project. To date, CRE has not been able 

to resolve the outstanding issue with Environment Agency, and requested that 

Dorset LEP provides an additional extension from January to July 2020 to hold 

the earmarked £1.6m for this project since June 2018.  

 

CRE recognises that other competing projects are coming forward and may 

be allocated loan funding ahead of this project. CRE is committed to keep the 

LEP updated of progress for the bi-monthly Performance and Investment 

Committee meetings. 

  
Decision:  

The Committee members noted the project update and the steps CRE is taking 

to resolve the issue with EA. The committee members are supportive of the 

project, but recommended that CRE re-applies for GPF funding following a full 

resolution of the issue with EA.   

 

X-tention 

During the November 2019 meeting, the Committee reviewed this project and 

made a decision to progress the application to due diligence subject to further 

information around the evidence regarding links, contacts and letters of 

support relating to all of the partnering organisations is received.  

 

Decision:  

Based on the evidence received and reviewed by the Committee, the 

members decided that the evidence received did not satisfy their 

requirements.  

 

 

Item Dorset Gateway Update Action  

6 FM provided a presentation on the services offered by the Dorset Gateway 

services.  

 

Item  Any Other Business Action  

7.  There was no other business raised.  

 

 

 
 

 

Note:  Date of Next Meeting – 5 March, 2019, 2pm-4pm, Bournemouth University 

 


